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I. 	CALL TO ORDER


II. 	ROLL CALL
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Present    7 -







Excused     4 -




Commission Member Jim Shirrell Commission Member Scott Hicks Commission Member Keith Thomas Commission Member Rhonda Wade Sr. Office Assistant Selah Bauer
Director of Community & Economic Development Lisa Von Bargen
Staff Contractor Lamar Cotten
Commission Member Colleen Stephens Commission Member Mike Meadors Planning Technician Keri Talbott
Chair Pro Tempore David Dengel



III. 	APPROVAL OF MINUTES

No discussion of minutes.
Moved to approve by Commissioner Hicks, seconded by Keith Thomas. Call for vote.
Four yeas, three absent. Motion Carries.




IV. 	PUBLIC APPEARANCES



V. 	PUBLIC BUSINESS FROM THE FLOOR




VI. 	PUBLIC HEARINGS


VII. 	UNFINISHED BUSINESS



VIII. 	NEW BUSINESS


        Discussion Item: Strategic Initiatives


Mr. Cotten suggested that the Commission request a meeting with City Council sometime in December in order to discuss the goals of the Economic Diversification Commission, and the changing role of the Commission because of recent changes in the City Leadership, etc. He also suggested meeting with Edison Chouest to communicate with them and see what their needs are (such as housing and other things), and how they can be met, etc.

Commissioner Hicks agreed they should set up a work session with the City Council to see if the Economic Diversification is accomplishing their goals (as previously determined), and see what kind of new topics/goals the Commission should work toward.

Ms. Von Bargen said there are a number of aspects that are being rolled into a greater planning project. The City is working with a consulting firm called Kimley-Horn, and once that scope of work comes back, the Commission can start looking at how
other things will come into play with that scope of work: Marketing analysis, potentially the Coast Guard coming into town, Edison Chouest coming to town, the possibility of ship yard development, other groups the Commission could be working with and help play a guiding role in. "We need to figure out if the Commission is going to play a role in those things," Ms. Von Bargen said. She said she'd also like to discuss the same things with the City Council as well.



Commissioner Hicks suggested that the outcome of the scope Kimley-Horn is producing could help guide the Commission on the work that they could focus on. Commissioner Shirrell agrees that the Commission does need to determine what its new goals are. Lamar asked what the title is of the planning process their using. Ms. Von Bargen replied that Kimley-Horn is trying to come up with a slogan that captures its goals, and is easy enough to remember for the public.

Lamar asked if affordable housing is something that Kimley-Horn is going to address. He asked if the Commission wants to participate at a higher level in some of these pertinent issues. He said he thinks the Commission has the ability to reach out to some of these groups and work with them in a leadership role.




Mr. Cotten said there are two things the Commission has identified: the issue of housing, and whether or not there is a role for us in helping Edison Chouest in their common issues. He said he wonders why wouldn't the City Council ask the ED Commission to take a larger role in such discussions, and whether or not the Commission should focus on such a role.

Commissioner Shirrell added that there is also a need for marine services in Valdez. It takes a lot of time and money to take large boats to other places to be serviced. Commissioner Shirrell said the Economic Diversification Commission should work with groups like Edison Chouest on issues such as housing, to see if they can work together to solve some common issues that they may share with the City of Valdez. Mr. Cotten said he wonders what indirect economic opportunities that Edison Chouest might bring by existing in Valdez. Commissioner Hicks said that from what he's learned from discussions with people from Edison Chouest, their company does plan on being very involved with the community and helping support it.

Ms. Von Bargen suggested that the next step that is really needed for a marine service center or ship yard for the City is a market analysis. The Commission and Ms. Von Bargen went on and spoke in broad terms about Edison Chouest presence in Valdez.

Commissioner Hicks said he believes that Edison Chouest could come in and speak to the Commission about what their transition plans might be. Ms. Von Bargen suggested a joint meeting with Planning and Zoning and the Economic Diversification
Commissions. Commissioner Hicks said they've already been talking about having an informal presentation with City Council during a work session sometime in the next few weeks.

Ms. Von Bargen said the City Council wants to move forward with the affordable housing development. The city is looking at working with a California based housing developer to help with the housing development. They recently had a work session with the City Council, and the Council asked the developer to bring forward a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) where the City and the housing developer could work together on a tax-credit affordable housing project. Ms. Von Bargen said at the next City Council meeting they will receive an MOU that outlines the partnership responsibilities for what will be a 40-60 housing unit affordable housing project. The City will be expected to provide the land, public infrastructure aspects of the project, and the tax-credit application preparation. Ms. Von Bargen said the City would be applying for the tax credits in June of 2017, and the City won't know until 2018 whether they're eligible for the tax credit or not. The City is also looking into completing a work-force housing project that would serve the needs of people with a particular income strata, and a mixed use development. According to Ms. Von Bargen, there would be an opportunity to work with local developers, and offer them some similar development assistance as well.




Commissioner Wade asked if the City would just make the land available for these housing development projects, or would they be giving the land away. Miss Von 

Bargen said the City would be covering the cost of the land, or giving the land away, and with the affordable housing project, that would help lower the cost of the development as well. She said the details of how that will play out is still not completely clear, but their learning as they go along.

Commissioner Wade asked who would own the land after all the projects were complete. Ms. Von Bargen said she believes the City will own it, but she doesn't know for sure, however, she will be looking into more of the details as things progress in order to be clear on the whole process.

Commissioner Wade said she worries about the ability of low-income people to pay their rent if they moved into the planned low income housing developments. She then asked Ms. Von Bargen where the Somalia refugees are going to be housed, as she heard that this was something that Valdez was doing. Ms. Von Bargen said that is a falsehood and no such issue has ever been planned for.


Commissioner Hicks suggested that the ED Commission meet with the City Council sometime in the near future to determine if they're aligned with their vision of what the Commission should be working on. He said such meetings could help identify some areas of where they need to focus their energy. Mr. Cotten agreed, and asked Ms. Von Bargen if she gets any feedback from City Council as to what the Commission is
doing. Ms. Von Bargen said she thinks the City Council should get more updates as to what the ED Commission is doing.

Ms. Von Bargen said one of the messages she wants to bring up with the City Council, is that last year they approved two new positions for the Community and Economic Development Department: one was a City Planner, and one was a Housing Director. She said it is her opinion that the Housing Director wouldn't be a full time position, but rather her recommendation to the Council is that there could be an Economic Development staff person a portion of whose job would address housing, as would a portion of the Senior Planner position that is yet unfilled. That position would replace Mr. Lamar Cotten, and it's something Ms. Von Bargen has spoken about with the new City Manager, and she said the Commission just needs to present that to the City Council.

Ms. Von Bargen informed the Commission that the Community Development Department is moving to a bigger space, and asked the commission decide if they want to hire a permanent position for Economic Development, a person that would be replacing Lamar's position, on a full-time, permanent basis, and then make their recommendation to the City Council.

Commissioner Sherrill said he is concerned about the ability to find an experienced person for such a position. Ms. Von Bargen said there has already been some interest 


for the position from someone who has a strong economic development background, but no decisions or interviews have occurred yet.

Commissioner Thomas asked when the hiring might take place. Ms. Von Bargen replied that it won't be until the City Council approves the position or not. Then the position will be advertised.

Mr. Cotten said that it has taken longer to accomplish the goals that the Commission has set out. He's not blaming any one entity, but noted that the time frame is longer than expected, and they've drastically changed their initial direction and pulled back to
101 planning. He said he was hoping on really pushing the housing issues farther along, and it's been longer than a year, and the Commission hasn't been able to moved on it because it has been wrapped into the greater planning project with Kimley-Horn.

Commissioner Shirrell said he wonders about creating new low-income housing, and how that would affect the housing for people who don't meet the low-income status, as there is an overall housing shortage in Valdez. That's a challenge. We want to grow this town with qualified and healthy economic environment. We should cover the full spectrum of housing needs Commissioner Shirrell said.

Commissioner Hicks reminded the Commission that their strategy statement is about promoting affordable housing, so that is a key component of the Commission duties, not specific to any economic group, but about promoting affordable housing. "The information we have is that City Manger Ragsdale is planning on having that task of housing needs assessment incorporated into the new project  [Kimley Horn project]," Commissioner Hicks said.

Commissioner Hicks suggested going forward with meeting with the Council. Ms. Von Bargen suggested meeting with them during the first week of December. She suggested the Commission provide the Council with a bulleted list of discussion items.

Mr. Cotten directed the Commission’s attention to page 1 of 4 of the Agenda Statement for a list of issues the Commission has looked at and needs to follow up on:

1) The affordable housing issue.
2) The EDC wants to look at having a joint meeting with the Medical Center Health
Advisory Council.
3) Mr. Cotten said the Commission met with the Downtown Beatification Committee in a Mayor-led meeting, and he didn't see any administrative issues that the Committee didn't address that the ED Commission needs to follow up on.
4) The Marine Related Facilities: The staff did some quick research for the Commission about where to start on upland development. Mr. Cotten said he provided information on what Petersburg had done. "Jason and Jeremy are going to work on putting it into the budget, so that ended that role for me," he said.



5) The Prince William Sound College: Mr. Cotten said he had a meeting with Dan, but he doesn't envision having to work further with them at this time.
6) ADA access for Valdez. The Commission brought down a speaker for the businesses to learn more about this issue.

Lisa Von Bargen it would be very helpful for new businesses to provide ADA 
access for people with disabilities. Mr. Cotten went over some ideas on how businesses, recreation etc. could improve their access, but he doesn't know if there is more of a role to play about this topic. He wonders how best to address the ADA accessibility issue with the City. Commissioner Hicks believes a lot of it is to communicate what the gaps are and how the City can help address them. He says the Commission should take a leadership role in promoting ADA accessibility and let the appropriate entities work to solve the issue. Commissioner Hicks said if it's important to the community, it should be identified as part of the Strategic Plan, and figure out a way to make it happen. Ms. Von Bargen said it is (or was) the duty of the State Fire Marshal to enforce ADA access within businesses. However, there is no enforcement happening at this time.  She said as the law stands now, it is the responsibility of a person who needs ADA services to report any issues to the Department of Justice, if they feel like their needs are not being met. However, there is little to no enforcement of ADA compliance when businesses don't provide accessibility to people with disabilities.  More broad discussion occurred about this relevant issue.

Ms. Von Bargen said the Commission should take a list of important issues that they have identified in the last couple years to the City Council, and to the Work Session as well.

7) Lamar Cotton reminded the Commission we had Arctic training water as something that was on the list, based on whether or not a particular company was going to invest in the Community, but right now nothing has been done.

8) Business lunch: Upcoming on October 12th.



Commissioner Wade wondered why City Employees don't have cell phones with the local phone company. "I think we need to show that we are working with our local businesses," she said. Commissioner Shirrell agreed and thinks the policy of the City 
should reflect this. 

Ms. Von Bargen said Kimley-Horn is also coming up with a scope of work for City Council, and perhaps they should consider meeting with all of these entities to communicate and see how they can all work together to identify goals and work toward a common goal.

Commissioner Shirrell said he'd like to see the Commission determine sort of "what they want to be when they grow up." Ms. Von Bargen said she believes the 


commission should plan for a meeting with Edison Chouest for the first week in December. 

Mr. Cotten spoke broadly about some articles and studies he felt was relevant to bring to the Commission. The Commission discussed how they can promote the use of local business services within the City. Commission Hicks asked whether or not they want to 


bring the issue forward officially to the City, and the Commission answered yes, they do want to bring it forward as a discussion item to the City.

IX. 	REPORTS

1. 	Alaska Economic Trends - August 2016


2. 	Accessible Communities PowerPoint Presentation




X. 	COMMISSION BUSINESS FROM THE FLOOR



XI. 	ADJOURNMENT


CITY OF VALDEZ, ALASKA


						________________________________
						Commission Chair

ATTEST:	


_____________________________
Selah Bauer, Recording Secretary
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